California Department of Transportation

DISTRICT 4
OFFICE OF REGIONAL AND COMMUNITY PLANNING
P.O. BOX 23660, MS-10D | OAKLAND, CA 94623-0660
www.dot.ca.gov





January 24, 2024



SCH #: 2023070072

GTS #: 04-SON-2023-00849

GTS ID: 30372

Co/Rt/Pm: SON/116/25.279

John Jay, Associate Planner City of Sebastopol 7120 Bodega Ave Sebastopol, CA 95472

Re: The Canopy Residential Project — 1009-1011 Gravenstein Highway North – Draft Environmental Impact Report (DEIR)

Dear John Jay:

Thank you for including the California Department of Transportation (Caltrans) in the environmental review process for the Canopy Residential Project. We are committed to ensuring that impacts to the State's multimodal transportation system and to our natural environment are identified and mitigated to support a safe, sustainable, integrated and efficient transportation system.

The Local Development Review (LDR) Program reviews land use projects and plans to ensure consistency with our mission and state planning priorities. The following comments are based on our review of the December 2023 DEIR.

Project Understanding

The proposed project would construct 80 solar all-electric, three-story townhome-style condominiums, with the potential for up to 16 American Disabilities Act (ADA) Addition Dwelling Units (ADUs). This project site is located close to State Route (SR)-116.

Travel Demand Analysis

With the enactment of Senate Bill (SB) 743, Caltrans is focused on maximizing efficient development patterns, innovative travel demand reduction strategies, and multimodal improvements. For more information on how Caltrans assesses Transportation Impact Studies, please review Caltrans' Transportation Impact Study Guide (link).

John Jay, Associate Planner January 24, 2024 Page 2

The project Vehicle Miles Traveled (VMT) analysis and significance determination are undertaken in a manner consistent with the Office of Planning and Research's (OPR) Technical Advisory. Per the Traffic Impact Study, this project is found to have a less than significant VMT impact, therefore working towards meeting the State's VMT reduction goals.

Project Driveway

The DEIR states that the northwest entry point would use the existing intersection at Mill Station Road, and the southwest entry point would provide access through one new curb cut connecting to Gravenstein Highway. If this southwest entry/exit point is not the driveway across Danmar Drive, please indicate this new driveway in the plan. Please refer to Highway Design Manual (link) 205.3 Urban Driveway for design standard.

Lead Agency

As the Lead Agency, the City is responsible for all project mitigation, including any needed improvements to the State Transportation Network (STN). The project's fair share contribution, financing, scheduling, implementation responsibilities and lead agency monitoring should be fully discussed for all proposed mitigation measures.

Encroachment Permit

Please be advised that any permanent work or temporary traffic control that encroaches onto Caltrans' Right-of-Way (ROW) requires a Caltrans-issued encroachment permit. If the proposed project will add a new driveway connection off SR-116, it will require an encroachment permit. As part of the encroachment permit submittal process, you may be asked by the Office of Encroachment Permits to submit a completed encroachment permit application package, digital set of plans clearly delineating Caltrans' ROW, digital copy of signed, dated and stamped (include stamp expiration date) traffic control plans, this comment letter, your response to the comment letter, and where applicable, the following items: new or amended Maintenance Agreement (MA), approved Design Standard Decision Document (DSDD), approved encroachment exception request, and/or airspace lease agreement. Your application package may be emailed to D4Permits@dot.ca.gov.

To obtain information about the most current encroachment permit process and to download the permit application, please visit Caltrans Encroachment Permits (link).

Thank you again for including Caltrans in the environmental review process. Should you have any questions regarding this letter, please contact Melissa Hernandez, Associate Transportation Planner, via <u>LDR-D4@dot.ca.gov</u>. For future early coordination opportunities or project referrals, please contact <u>LDR-D4@dot.ca.gov</u>.

John Jay, Associate Planner January 24, 2024 Page 3

Sincerely,

YUNSHENG LUO

Branch Chief, Local Development Review Office of Regional and Community Planning

c: State Clearinghouse

lu Try